

Mexico: The Cost of U.S. Dumping

By Timothy A. Wise

FOR YEARS DEVELOPING COUNTRIES HAVE COMPLAINED that rich countries undermine their agricultural development by “dumping” surplus commodities on them—that is, by exporting their grains and other products at prices below what it cost to produce them. But how much does such dumping cost farmers in developing countries? According to my new study of U.S. dumping on Mexico after NAFTA, Mexican farmers on average lost more than \$1 billion per year during the nine-year period of 1997–2005, with more than half the losses suffered by the country’s embattled corn farmers. The study is part of a new, multi-author report, *Subsidizing Inequality: Mexican Corn Policy Since NAFTA*.¹

On the one hand, NAFTA disciplined Mexico’s use of tariffs, which the country had relied on heavily to protect its farmers from cheaper U.S. exports. But on the other hand, the agreement did nothing to mandate reductions in the use of subsidies, which have been the U.S. government’s preferred means of supporting agriculture since supply-management policies ended with the 1996 Farm Bill. That deregulation of U.S. agriculture resulted in larger surpluses of corn and other supported commodities; prices fell soon enough, and NAFTA opened the floodgates to virtually unrestricted dumping into Mexico.

And did NAFTA ever open those floodgates! As the table on the next page shows (first column from the left), U.S. exports to Mexico of eight key agricultural commodities—corn, soybeans, wheat, cotton, rice, beef, pork, and poultry—increased dramatically in the period studied: from a “low” increase of 159% for soybeans to an astonishing 707% for pork. Corn, the most sensitive product given that 3 million Mexican farm families grow it, saw increases of 413% in U.S. exports since the early 1990s.

Without exception, the United States exported these products at prices below what it cost to produce them, one of the definitions of dumping under World Trade Organization rules.² This is dramatically illustrated if we look at the “dumping margin,” or the percentage by which export prices were below U.S. costs of production. For the nine-year period—which encompasses the years both after NAFTA and the 1996 Farm Bill were implemented, and before the speculative commodity price spikes that began in 2006—dumping margins ranged from 12% to 38% for the five crops, and between 5% and 10% for the meats, calculated on the basis of their access to below-

cost feed grains (second column). U.S. corn was on average dumped at 19% below production costs.

This helped push down producer prices in Mexico. For the eight products, real producer prices fell from 44% to 67% from their pre-NAFTA levels (third column). Corn prices plummeted 66%. How did this affect Mexican production? It fell for all the crops except corn (fourth column), which saw a surprising 50% increase in production, attributed in part to small farmers’ “retreat to subsistence” under the economic pressures from NAFTA (if you can’t make money selling it, you’ll at least have something to eat) and in part to the Mexican government’s own subsidies. Production also rose significantly for meats, reflecting the rising demand for meat-based protein in the Mexican diet.

Finally, the United States’ dumping-level prices over the nine-year period cost Mexican producers \$12.8 billion, or \$1.4 billion per year, according to my estimates (fifth column). To put these numbers in context, the annual losses are more than 10% of the value of all Mexican agricultural exports to the United States (including beer, which Mexico oddly classifies as its most important “agri-food” export). The losses from U.S. dumping surpass the total value of Mexico’s annual tomato exports to the United States, widely touted as Mexico’s biggest NAFTA success story in agriculture.

How did I determine the cost of U.S. dumping to Mexican producers? I simply calculated how much their prices were lowered by U.S. dumping and then estimated how much more they would have earned had they received non-dumping prices—at least high enough to cover U.S. costs of production.

Not surprisingly, corn farmers suffered the highest losses. With dumping margins of 19% and some 3 million producers affected by the import surge, losses to Mexican corn farmers totaled \$6.6 billion over the nine-year period, a yearly loss of more than \$700 million. These losses amount to a crushing blow to struggling smallholders.

MEXICO’S OWN AGRICULTURAL POLICIES ARE ALSO PART of the problem. Until 2008, the Mexican government had the right under NAFTA to impose relatively steep tariffs on high corn imports, part of the agreement’s supposed transition to open borders. But it never enforced the so-called tariff-rate quota that allowed such measures, abandoning its producers to unfair competition with their highly subsidized competitors

TRACKING THE ECONOMY

U.S. DUMPING ON MEXICAN PRODUCERS UNDER NAFTA

	United States		Mexico		
	Export Growth ^a	Dumping Margin ^b	Producer Prices ^c (real pesos)	Production Volume ^a (% change)	Dumping Losses ^b (US\$ millions)
Corn	413%	19%	-66%	50%	6,571
Soybeans	159%	12%	-67%	-83%	31
Wheat	599%	34%	-58%	-7%	2,176
Cotton	531%	38%	-65%	-3%	805
Rice	524%	16%	-51%	-8%	67
Beef	278%	5%	-45%	31%	1,566
Pork	707%	10%	-56%	40%	1,161
Poultry	363%	10%	-44%	133%	455
					Total 12,832

^aChange from pre-NAFTA (1990–2 average) to post-NAFTA (2006–8 average)

^b1997–2005

^cChange from pre-NAFTA (1990–2 average) to 2005

Constant US\$(2000)

Sources: Foreign Agricultural Trade System of the United States (USDA); Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy (iatp.org); Elanor Starmer et al., "Feeding the Factory Farm: Implicit Subsidies to the Broiler Chicken Industry," GDAE Working Paper no. 06-03 (Tufts University, 2006); Secretaría de Agricultura, Ganadería, Desarrollo Rural, Pesca y Alimentación (Mexican federal government).

to the north. The government could have counteracted U.S. dumping with such tariffs even in 2000, when dumping margins reached 50%.

Instead, Mexico resorted to agricultural subsidies. As *Subsidizing Inequality* documents, there are extreme inequalities in the distribution of Mexico's agricultural subsidies, which disproportionately help the country's largest industrialized farmers compete with their U.S. counterparts. This includes even some of the programs designed to reach small-scale farmers, such as the Procampo subsidy program—put in place as part of the transition to NAFTA to cushion losses for small-scale farmers and to help them become more competitive—had a regressive impact. *Subsidizing Inequality* shows that Procampo excluded the vast majority of the poorest farmers and allowed some of the largest farms to get two payments a year per hectare.

My research highlights just how inadequate the Procampo payments were

in the face of U.S. dumping. The average payment of 858 pesos to Mexico's small-scale corn farmers was more than gobbled up by the 958-peso losses to dumping. Instead of helping Mexico's farmers compete, Procampo payments partly compensated for U.S. dumping.

Given how sluggishly the Mexican economy has performed under NAFTA, these losses are crushing for farmers and for Mexico. An estimated 2.3 million people have left agriculture in a country desperate for livelihoods.³ And that figure masks an even more depressing reality: Since 1991, some 5 million family farm members stopped depending on farm income, according to the 2007 agricultural census. The only agricultural employment sector in Mexico that grew was seasonal labor. Many rural migrants simply headed north, where the jobs were.

Recent food price spikes have reduced the problem of dumping for the time being, but they have increased Mexico's growing food import bill. In-

deed, food dependency has risen dramatically since the early 1990s. Mexico now imports almost half of its basic grains, including more than one third of its corn. This has prompted new demands in Mexico for the country to regain its lost self-sufficiency in corn production.

Thus far there is little sign the Mexican government will either make its own agricultural support programs fairer or improve their efficacy. And there is no indication that U.S., Mexican, and Canadian officials will even discuss a renegotiation of NAFTA's agricultural provisions. Until we see substantive policy changes, small-scale farmers in Mexico will continue their uphill battle on the tilted playing field opened up by NAFTA.

Timothy A. Wise directs the Research and Policy Program at Tufts University's Global Development and Environment Institute. For more on dumping, see ase.tufts.edu/gdae/policy_research/AgNafta.html.

NOTES

The 2009 Coup and the Struggle for Democracy in Honduras

1. Ana Bellver, *Strengthening Performance Accountability in Honduras* (Institutional Governance Review, World Bank, March 9, 2009).
2. Rocío Tábora, "Gobernabilidad, cultura política y participación ciudadana," in *Democracia y Gobernabilidad: Evaluación y Perspectivas* (Tegucigalpa: CEDOH, August 2010), 147–55.
3. *Ibid.*
4. Banco Central de Honduras statistics cited in CEPAL, "Honduras," data sheet, eclac.org/ilpes/noticias/paginas/7/34687/Honduras_final.pdf.
5. *La Prensa* (Tegucigalpa), "Honduras: Envío de remesas bajó un 7,9%," February 9, 2010.
6. Amnesty International, "Honduras: Human Rights Crisis Threatens as Repression Increases," August 18, 2009, amnesty.org/en/library/info/AMR37/004/2009/en; Inter-American Human Rights Commission, "Honduras: Human Rights and the Coup d'État," cidh.oas.org/countryrep/Honduras09eng/Toc.htm.
7. For human rights abuses under Lobo, see Inter-American Human Rights Commission, "Preliminary Observations of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights on Its Visit to Honduras, May 15 to 18, 2010," December 30, 2009, cidh.org/countryrep/honduras10eng/honduras10.situation.htm; Amnesty International, "Honduras Failing to Tackle Coup Rights Abuses," June 27, 2010, amnesty.org/en/for-media/press-releases/honduras-failing-tackle-coup-rights-abuses-2010-06-25.
8. Quoted in Ida Garberi, "Honduras: 'no somos cinco, no somos cien, prensa vendida cuántanos bien,'" *El Libertador* (Tegucigalpa), February 25, 2010.
9. "Secretary Clinton on Honduras's Independence Day: U.S. Congratulates People of Honduras on 189 Years of Independence," statement, September 13, 2010, america.gov/st/texttrans-english/2010/September/20100913170522su0.1281964.html.
10. See Rodolfo Pastor Fasquelle, *Historia de Centroamerica* (Mexico City: El Colegio de México, 1988).

Haiti's Election Debacle

1. See "Congresswoman Waters & Colleagues Urge Secretary Clinton to Support Fair, Free, Inclusive Haitian Elections," press release, October 7, 2010, waters.house.gov/News/DocumentSingle.aspx?DocumentID=211192; Jennifer Clibbon, "Haitian Human Rights Lawyer Mario Joseph Slams Elections, Aid," CBC, November 25, 2010.
2. "Protest Letter of Haitian Members of Interim Haiti Reconstruction Commission," Isabeau Doucet, trans. (unofficial), from *Le Matin* (Port-au-Prince), December, 14, 2010, canadahaitiaction.ca/content/protest-letter-haitian-members-interim-haiti-reconstruction-commission.
3. Arnaud Roberts, "Haïti est la preuve de l'échec de l'aide internationale," *Le Temps* (Geneva), December 20, 2010.
4. "OAS Removes Special Representative in Haiti From Post," *The Latin American Herald Tribune*, December 26, 2010.

Corporatism, Charisma, and Chaos

1. Simon Romero, "Standoff in Ecuador Ends With Leader's Rescue," *The New York Times*, September 30, 2010.
2. Rafael Correa, "Un intento de conspiración perfectamente coordinado," in *Ecuador: El Fracaso de un Golpe de Estado* (Caracas: Ministerio del Poder Popular Para la Comunicación y la Información, 2010), 54.
3. Tatiana Caba, "Ecuador Troops Rescue President From Rebel Cops," the Associated Press, October 1, 2010.
4. *Hoy* (Quito), "Ocho muertos y 274 heridos dejó rebelión policial en Ecuador," October 1, 2010.
5. Correa, "Un intento de conspiración," 68.
6. See Juan Paz y Miño Cepeda, "Responsables históricos," *El Telégrafo* (Guayaquil), November 1, 2010; Rafael Quintero and Erika Silva, "Ecuador: la alianza de la derecha y el corporativismo en el 'putch' del 30 de septiembre del 2010," unpublished manuscript.
7. Correa, "Un intento de conspiración," 63–64.
8. Correa, "Discurso en el Congreso de la Confederación Latinoamericana de

- Organizaciones del Campo (CLOC)—Vía Campesina," Coliseo de la Universidad Central del Ecuador, Quito, October 12, 2010.
9. Eva Golinger, "Detrás del golpe en Ecuador: la derecha al ataque contra ALBA," October 1, 2010, voltage.net.org/article167135.html.
10. *El Comercio* (Quito), "Las condiciones en que trabaja la tropa fueron un detonante de la insurrección," October 10, 2010.
11. See Paul Dosh and Nicole Kligerman, "Correa vs. Social Movements: Showdown in Ecuador," *NACLA Report on the Americas* 42, no. 5 (September/October 2009): 21–24, 40.
12. Juan Ponce and Alberto Acosta, "Pobreza en la 'revolución ciudadana' o ¿pobreza de revolución?" *Vanguardia* (Quito), November 15–21, 2010.
13. Luis Alberto Tuaza, "La relación del gobierno del presidente Correa y las bases indígenas: política pública en el medio rural" (unpublished manuscript).
14. Rafael Correa "Discurso de Posesión del Presidente de la República, Economista, Rafael Correa," Quito, August 10, 2009.
15. Rafael Correa, "Experiencia de un Cristiano de Izquierda en un Mundo Secular," Oxford Union Society, October 26, 2009.
16. Rafael Correa, "Intervención Presidencial en el Centésimo Octogésimo Séptimo Aniversario de la Batalla del Pichincha," Quito, May 24, 2009.
17. Rafael Correa, *Ecuador: de Banana Republic a la No República* (Bogotá: Debate; Random House Mondadori, 2009), 195.
18. Jeffery R. Webber, "Indigenous Liberation and Class Struggle in Ecuador: A Conversation With Luis Macas," *UpsideDownWorld.org*, July 17, 2010.

A Realigned Bolivian Right

1. *El Deber* (Santa Cruz, Bolivia), "Luis Núñez denuncia en la OEA violación de derechos de cívicos," December 27, 2010.
2. Roger Burbach "How Bush Tried to Bring Down Morales: Orchestrating a Civic Coup," Counterpunch.org, November 18, 2008.
3. "An Open Letter to the US State Department Regarding Recent Violence in Bolivia," nacla.org, September 22, 2008.
4. Bret Gustafson, "9/11: Bodies and Power on a Feudal Frontier," *Caterwaul Quarterly* 2 (spring–summer 2009), caterwaulquarterly.com/node/85.

Venezuela's Wounded Bodies

1. This article is based on a chapter in Jonathan Eastwood and Thomas Ponniah, eds., *The Revolution in Venezuela: Social and Political Change Under Chávez* (Harvard University Press, forthcoming). My gratitude to Pablo Morales for his helpful editorial suggestions.
2. For more on this, see Fernando Coronil, *The Magical State: Nature, Money, and Modernity in Venezuela* (University of Chicago Press, 1997).
3. "El sentimiento de poder de esas masas humanas era total," *El Nacional* (Caracas), April 11, 2005.
4. Quoted in a White House press release dated April 12, 2002.
5. Joseph Contreras and Michael Isikoff, "Hugo's Close Call," *Newsweek*, international ed., April 29, 2002. The "coup within a coup" phrase comes from Omar G. Encarnación, "Venezuela's 'Civil Society Coup,'" *World Policy Journal* 19, no. 2 (June 2002): 38.

Mexico: The Cost of U.S. Dumping

1. Timothy A. Wise, "The Impacts of U.S. Agricultural Policies on Mexican Producers," in Jonathan Fox and Libby Haight, eds., *Subsidizing Inequality: Mexican Corn Policy Since NAFTA* (Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars; Centro de Investigación y Docencia Económicas; University of California, Santa Cruz, 2010), 163–71. The report is available in both Spanish and English, together with the background papers on which the report is based, at wilsoncenter.org/index.cfm?topic_id=5949&fuseaction=topics.item&news_id=631837.
2. See GATT Article VI, Sec. 2.2, for the WTO definitions of dumping.
3. See Eduardo Zepeda, Timothy A. Wise, and Kevin P. Gallagher, *Rethinking Trade Policy for Development: Lessons From Mexico Under NAFTA* (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Policy Outlook, December 2009), available at ase.tufts.edu/gdae/policy_research/Carnegie.html.